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HOUSE 

Monday, July 8, 1946 
This being the day designated in 

the proclamation of the Governor 
for the meeting of the Ninety-sec­
ond LegislaturE in extra session, the 
members of the House of Represen­
tatives assembled in their hall at 
three o'clock in the afternoon (East­
ern Standard Time) and were call­
ed to order by the Speaker. 

Prayer was offered by Rev. Mr. 
Akeley of Gardiner. 

The SPEAKER: The Clerk will 
read the Proclamation by the Gov­
ernor. 

State of Maine 
Proclamation by the Governor 

WHEREAS, it appears desirable 
that the Legislature of the state 
should meet in special session for 
the purpose of considering problems 
relating to veterans, 

NOW, THEREFORE I, Horace 
Hildreth, by virtue of the power 
vested in me as Governor, convene 
the Legislature of this State, here­
by requiring the Senators and Rep­
resentatives to assemble in their re­
spective chambers at the Capitol, at 
Augusta, on Monday, the eighth day 
of July 1946 at three o'clock in the 
afternoon (Eastern Standard Time) 
in order to receive such communi­
cation as may then be made to 
them and to consider and determine 
on such measures as in their judg­
ment will best promote the welfare 
of the State. 

Given at the office of the 
Governor at Augusta, and 
sealed with the Great Seal 
of the State of Maine, this 
twenty-fourth day of June, 
in the year of our Lord 

(SEAL) One Thousand Nine Hun­
dred and Forty-six, and of 
the Independence of the 
United States of America, 
the One Hundred and 
Seventieth. 
By the Governor 

HORACE HILDRETH, 
Governor 

HAROLD 1. GOSS 
Secretary of State 

A true copy. 
Attest: (Signed) Paul A. MacDon­

ald, Deputy Secretary of State 
The Proclamation was read and 

ordered placed on file. 

The Clerk called the roll. One 
hundred and thirty-four members 
answered to their names and ac­
cordingly a quorum was found to be 
present. 

Those who were absent were: 
Messrs. Bernier, Coombs, Corson, 

Cousins, Daigle, Donahue, Grenier, 
Gross, Hamilton, Mrs. Lord of South 
Portland, Messrs. Pascucci, Prout, 
Renouf, Stillings, Walsh and Welch. 

At this point a message was re­
ceived from the Senate, through its 
Secretary, informing the House that 
a quorum was present in the Sen­
ate Chamber, and that body was 
ready ,to transact such business as 
may come before it. 

On motion by Mr. Ward of Milli­
nocket, the following Order: 

ORDERED, That a committee of 
seven be appointed to wait upon His 
Excellency, the Governor, and in­
form him that a quorum of the 
House of Representatives is assem­
bled in the Hall of the House for 
the consideration of such business 
as may come before the House. 

The Order was read and passed 
and the Chair appointed the follow­
ing members: 
Messrs. WARD of Millinocket 

BIRD of Rockland 
LACKEE of Addison 
HASKELL of Bangor 
WILLIAMS of Topsham 
CARPENTER of Augusta 
SMART of Ellsworth 

Mr. Ward, for the committee, 
subsequently reported that the com­
mittee had performed the duty as­
signed to them. 

On motion by Mrs. Elizabeth 
Deering Moffatt of Bath, the follOW­
ing Order: 

ORDERED, That a message be 
conveyed to the Senate that a quo­
rum of the House of Representa­
tives is present for the considera­
tion of such business as may come 
before the House. 

The Order was read and passed 
and the Clerk conveyed the message 
to the Sell(xte and subsequently re­
ported that he had performed the 
duty assigned him. 
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The following communication: 
Augusta, Maine 
July 8, 1946 

To Harvey R. Pease, 
Clerk of the House of Representa­

tives of the Ninety-second Legis­
lature: 
In compliance with Section 1 of 

Chapter 9 of the Revised Statutes 
of 1944 I beg to report that there 
are the following vacancies in the 
representation of class districts as 
listed below: . 

Portland, George A. Harnson, 
caused by death. 

Lewiston, Leo J. Bernier, caused 
by resignation. 

Alna Jefferson, Newcastle, Wal­
doboro; Whitefield, Somerville Plan­
tation, Lester P. Gross, caused by 
reSignation. 

Respectfully, 
(Signed) HAROLD 1. GOSS 

Secretary of State 
The communication was read and 

ordered placed on file, and the 
names stricken from the rolls of the 
House. 

A message was then received from 
the Senate, through its Secretary, 
proposing a Joint Convention to be 
held forthwith in the hall of the 
House of Representatives for the 
purpose of extending an invitation 
to His Excellency, the Governor, to 
attend the Convention and make 
such communication as pleases 
him. 

Mr. Haskell of Portland, .present­
ed the following ResolutlOn and 
moved its adoption: 

WHEREAS the members of the 
House of Representatives of the 
92nd Legislature learned with pro­
found sorrow of the untimely death 
on August 19, 1945, of an estee.med 
colleague, Hon. George A. Harnson, 
Representative from Portland, and 

WHEREAS in his associations 
with the members of this House he 
was ever honorable, forceful and 
kindly and highly regarded for his 
character and sterling qualities of 
mind and heart, and 

WHEREAS the members of the 
House of Representatives feel in his 
passing a great personal loss and 
a genuine grief, 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RE­
SOLVED that the State of Maine 

mourns the loss of a faithful and 
valued public servant, and the 
members of the House of Repre­
sentatives lament the departure of 
an esteemed and trusted friend, and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED 
that a copy of this resolution be 
entered in the Journal of the House 
and a copy transmitted to the 
widow of the deceased. 

The Resolution was read and 
adopted. 

On motion by Mr. Meloon of 
Portland, the House then stood for 
one minute in silent prayer in mem­
ory of the late Hon. George A. Har­
rison. 

On motion of Mr. Ward of Mil­
linocket, the Clerk was charged with 
and conveyed a message to the Sen­
ate informing that body that the 
House concurred in the proposal for 
a Joint Convention. 

The Clerk subsequently reported 
that he had delivered the message 
with which he was charged. 

On motion by Mr. Downs of 
Rome, it was 

ORDERED, that the following 
members of the House be excused 
from attendance during this special 
session of the Legisla:ture because of 
illness: Mr. Daigle of Madawaska; 
Mr. Corson of Hodgdon; and Mr. 
Walsh of Lebanon. 

The Senate then entered the Hall 
of the House and a Joint Conven­
tion was formed. 

In Convention 
The President of the Senate in 

the Chair. 

On motion by Mr. Batchelder of 
York, it was 

ORDERED, that a Committee be 
appointed to wait upon the Honor­
able Horace Hildreth, Governor, 
and inform him that the two 
branches of the Legislature are in 
Convention assembled in the Hall 
of the House of Representatives, 
and extend to him an invitation to 
attend the Convention and present 
such communication as he may be 
pleased to make. 

The Chairman thereupon ap­
pointed as members of that Com-
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mittee on the part of the Senate: 
Senators: 

BATCHELDER of York 
DENNY of Lincoln 
BOUCHER of Androscoggin 

and on the part of the House: 
Representatives: 

BREWER of Presque Isle 
WILLIAMS of Clifton 
BOWKER of Portland 
JENNINGS of Strong 
JUDKINS of Woodstock 
ROSS of Brownville 
ELA of Anson 

Subsequently, Senator Batchelder 
for the Committee, reported that 
the Committee had discharged the 
duty assigned to it, and that the 
Governor was pleased to say that 
he would attend forthwith. 

Thereupon, the Honorable Horace 
Hildreth, Governor, accompanied by 
the Executive Council and Heads of 
Departments, entered the Hall amid 
applause, the audience rising. 

The CHAIRMAN: Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the Convention, His 
Excellency, the Governor. 

Governor Hildreth then addressed 
the Convention as follows: 

The Address 
Mr. President and Members of the 

92nd Legislature: 
When we were last together, this 

country was in the throes of bitter 
warfare, and now, although tech­
nical peace has not come, nonethe­
less, armed hostilities have ceased. 
For this we give thanks to Eternal 
God and pray that none of us will 
ever see armed conflict again. 

During war there is a unity of 
purpose which makes governmental 
action comparatively easy, even 
though the problems of war bring 
heartaches never brought on by 
peace. The aftermath of war, how­
ever, always brings problems for all 
governments which are often more 
difficult than the problems of war 
itself because the unity of purpose 
has vanished and intolerance be­
gins to appear. 

Present Veterans' Program 
This session of the Legislature 

has been called to deal with vet­
erans' problems. Our expenditure 
for State operations for the bene­
fit of veterans of World War I and 
World War II, now being carried on 
under present statutory provisions, 
will be approximately $850,<M!O for 
the current fiscal year. ThIS ex­
penditure is covered by the follow­
ing activities: assistance to families 

and dependents of veterans of both 
World Wars, maintenance of the 
Office of Veterans' Affairs, education 
of orphans of veterans, vocational 
rehabilitation of veterans, and vet­
erans' pensions and burials. 

The largest item in our present 
expenditures for veterans is the 
item of assistance to families and 
dependents of veterans of both 
World Wars, estimated for the cur­
rent fiscal year at $700,000. This 
item will increase during the com­
ing years rather than decrease, and 
conSidering the total budget of the 
State of Maine, represents a very 
great effort on the part of Maine 
to see that no family of any veteran 
of any war is in want. I have no 
hesitation myself, nor do I believe 
there will be any hesitation on the 
part of any member of this or any 
future Legislature, in supporting 
this program throughout good and 
bad years. 

I recommend the continuance of 
all of our present activities for the 
benefit of veterans. However, our 
veterans' program must be an over­
all, broad, well-rounded program. It 
must recognize and meet the needs 
and desires of our veterans in many 
fields. Our present program must 
be increased and supplemented. We 
must act in the housing field, in the 
educational field, and in the field 
of benefits to individual veterans. 

No veterans' benefits costing sub­
stantial sums can be given with­
out a bond issue. A bond issue can 
be authorized only by amendment 
to our Constitution, and our Con­
stitution provides that amendments 
to it can be approved only in the 
month of September. Consequently, 
this coming September is the 
earliest that an amendment to the 
Constitution, providing a bond issue 
for veterans' benefits, can be ap­
proved by the people in a referen­
dum. Last February I said that a 
special session of the Legislature 
would be called so t!J.at action could 
be taken on veterans' benefits in 
time to place the issue before the 
people at the earliest possible mo­
ment, which is this coming Septem­
ber. 

Now the hour of decision is at 
hand, and I believe the hour chosen 
is the best possible hour, as it is im­
mediately after the Primary elec­
tion and before the heat of the 
September elections, so that the 
problem will not be settled by this 
Legislature in the midst of a politi-
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cal campaign and will be kept as 
far from political influence as pos­
sible. 

Up to this time I ~ave made no 
specific recommendatlOns on ~he 
subject matter of benefits for m­
dividual veterans other than a gen­
eral recommendation last winter 
that not less than five nor more 
than ten million dollars should be 
raised for additional veterans' ben~­
fits. I have refused to take a POS1-
tion for or against a cash bonus, 
endeavoring to keep that issue out 
of politics. 

For the past several months the 
problem of veterans' ::tffairs ha.s 
been studied by the Mame. Councll 
of Veterans Affairs, the Mame Vet­
erans' Service Committee, by vari­
ous veterans' organizations, by. the 
Legislative Research Commlttee, 
and many others. 

Under the guidance of the Maine 
Council of Veterans Affairs and 
other veterans' groups, veterans' 
service centers have been set up 
throughout the state, groups have 
met with me to consider education­
al problems, the reemploymeflt 
committee has sponsored a very suc­
cessful veterans' reemployment cam­
paign which has had national rec­
ognition. 

All of these organizations and 
hundreds of individuals have given 
much thought and study to this 
problem. They have made their 
recommendations that have been 
most helpful to me in arriving at 
the conclusions which I shall pre­
sent to yoU today. We must ac­
knowledge our indebtedness to 
these organizations and to the 
members and officers thereof for 
the valuable assistance they have 
given to the State of Maine. 

I now recommend t,o you the fol­
lowing specific program: 

Education 
The pro·blem of providing educa­

tional facilities for our returning 
veterans is an acute one. Months 
ago I appointed a State-wide com­
mittee, including the presidents of 
our three colleges and of our State 
University, to study this problem. 
After much exploratory work and 
a careful study of the state's edu­
cational facilities and institutions, 
it was recommended that the prob­
lem could best be solved by the 
expansion of the State University at 
Orono. 

The President and Trustees of 
the University of Maine met with 
the Governor and Council and, al-

though the University was alrea~y 
facing many complex problems, l~S 
officers agreed to undertake thls 
task if the state would cooperate 
in every way possible. 

Realizing the difficulty of assem­
bling a faculty and that time was 
of the essence, the Governor and 
Council, using war emergency pow­
ers, appropriated $150,~OO from ~he 
State surplus for thlS expanslOn 
program. 

The President and Trustees of the 
University propose to introduce at 
this session bills calling for (a) 
$2,{)OO,OOO to .provide for the erection 
of dormitones on the campus at 
Orono and (b) $400,000 for aid in 
constructing a science building and 
an engineering building. 

The over-·crowded condition of 
the Maine campus will require the 
University to provide off-campus 
facilities for several hundred stud­
ents at Dow Field or elsewhere. The 
officials of the University have 
pointed out that if stu~e.n~s are 
housed in temporary facllItles lo­
cated away from Orono, the Uni­
versity must prepare to see these 
students through a full college 
course, and at some future time 
bring them to the campus at Orono 
where permanent facilities for ad­
vanced work are available. These 
officials are also convinced that if 
new dormitories are erected on the 
campus full use can be made of 
them after the present unusual de­
mand for educational facilities 
-ceases to exist. This position is 
sound, but it raises a very funda­
mental problem. 

At the regular session, you appro­
priated over $600,000 for the Uni­
versity of Maine and this Legisla­
ture is duty bound to ask itself 
whether, if the State is to spend 
two and one-half million dollars 
more on education, this amount 
should be spent on college level 
education or on primary and sec­
ondary schools through the state. 
It will not benefit the young people 
of Maine to spend large sums to 
equip our State University if we 
do not spend enough on primary 
and secondary schools to prepare 
properly our boys and girls for col­
lege level instruction. Two million 
dollars of the proposed appropria­
tion is for the construction of dor­
mitories. These dormitories could 
be operated on a basis of cost to 
the student so that the cost of con­
struction could be amortized over 
a reasonable period, say 25 years, 
and the cost returned to the State. 
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Thus the State would advance the 
original cost 'Of the dormitories tD 
the University, the advance to be 
returned to the State 'Over a period 
of years, and wDuld nDt make an 
'Outright capital grant. You ShDUld 
carefully consider this method 'Of 
prDviding the new facilities request­
ed by the University. 

Vocational Education 
The 'Other majDr problem in the 

field 'Of veterans' educatiDn is the 
problem of vDcational education. 
This Legislature, in the regular ses­
siDn, provided for the creation of 
a committee to study vDcational 
training in Maine. This is an ex­
tremely cDmplex and difficult prDb­
lem, and the committee reported 
to the Governor and Council that 
it was unwise to attempt to meet 
the problem 'Of vocational educa­
tion in the State of Maine unless 
the sum 'Of $1,000,000 cDuld be made 
available fDr this purpose. 

It was impossible fDr the GDver­
nDr and CDuncil tD provide $1,000,-
000 fDr this prDgram, but they did 
provide $125,000 frDm the CDntin­
gent AccDunt tD enable the Depart­
ment of Education to begin assem­
bling a faculty and tD plan fDr a 
place 'Of DperatiDn. They made avail­
able tD the Department 'Of Educa­
tiDn modern quarters in a State 
'Owned building in Augusta which 
cDuld accDmmodate a limited num­
ber 'Of students. 

The desire 'Of 'Our veterans tD se­
cure vDcatiDnal educatiDn required 
an immediate start on this prDblem, 
and we have begun in a mDdest 
way. By the time the regular ses­
sion 'Of the next Legislature CDn­
venes, there will be adequate in­
fDrmatiDn on this subject which will 
require actiDn by that Legislature. 

There is one impDrtant point 
that ShDUld be borne in mind in 
cDnsidering educatiDnal problems, 
and that is that nD appreciable 
number 'Of 'Our veterans can IDDk be­
yond the bDrders 'Of our State be­
cause the institutions 'Of higher 
learning and the vDcatiDnal schools 
in 'Our sister States are SD crDwded 
that, althDugh it is nDt advertised, 
it is a well established fact that the 
institutiDns 'Of the variDus States 
are reserving their facilities for 
their 'Own veterans. 

Recommendations in Field of 
Education 

My cDnclusions and recommenda­
tiDns in the field 'Of education are 
as follDWS: 

1. Substantial sums should be 
made available tD the President 
and Trustees 'Of the University 'Of 
Maine to expand its facilities. There 
ShDUld be a full committee hearing 
on the subject with a detailed nar­
ratiDn 'On behalf of the President 
and Trustees 'Of the University of 
their problems. I feel certain that 
the amDunt made available ShDUld 
be nDt less than one milliDn dol­
lars. How much more than this 
should be appropriated is a ques­
tiDn fDr the Legislature tD decide 
after the hearing, bearing in mind 
that if the State expends as much 
as tWD and a half milliDn dollars 
for increased facilities fDr educa­
tion at the cDllege level, the State 
will be morally bound in the im­
mediate future to raise very sub­
stantial amounts for 'Our primary 
and secondary schools, with spe­
cial emphasis on the necessity and 
desirability of increasing public 
SChODl teachers' salaries through­
out the State. In additiDn to grant­
ing funds for capital expenditures 
at- the University of Maine, the 
amDunt made available for operat­
ing expenses should be commen­
surate with the increased obligation 
we ask the University tD assume. 

2. We ShDUld earmark at this 
time not less than $500,000 fDr vo­
cational educatiDn. We should not 
require our Department 'Of Educa­
tion to expand our vocational ed­
ucation program until the results of 
our present modest experiment give 
us some actual facts upon which 
we may soundly build fDr the future. 
The earmarking 'Of $500,000 for this 
purpose at this time should be suf­
ficient, leaving the expenditure of 
this amount in the hands of the 
next Legislature at its regular ses­
sion. That Legislature may act by 
emergency measure if our Depart­
ment of Education, by January, 
feels that an emergency measure is 
warranted. This recommendation is 
made with the concurrence and ap­
proval of our Department of Edu­
cation, and is based upon no lack of 
desire to increase our vocational 
training facilities, but upon the fact 
that if we had two milliDn dollars 
today, the plant, the material and 
the staff are not yet available to 
attempt to operate an expanded 
program. 

Housing 
One of the most pressing problems 

for veterans at the present time is 
that of securing adequate housing 
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facilities. For several years, prior to 
the beginning of World War II, suf­
ficient new housing units were not 
built in this State to meet the nor­
mal expansion of its population. 
During the war, private building of 
new houses virtually ceased and 
many houses were allowed to fall 
into such a state of disrepair that 
they are no longer in usable condi­
tion. We have an acute housing 
shortage. The only remedy is the 
building of new housing units. This 
construction, however, is handicap­
ped and limited by shortages on a 
national scale of essential building 
materials. 

There are certain steps which we 
can and should take to aid in this 
field. Legislation should be enacted 
a t this session of the Legislature 
which will permit cities and towns 
to undertake housing projects-a 
power which they do not have at 
the present time. In many sections 
of the State, private enterprise will 
capably handle the problem, but, in 
other areas, government must step 
in. This problem can best be han­
dled on the municipal level and I do 
not recommend that the State in­
vade this field to help one com­
munity in preference to another. 
This problem is properly an obli­
gation and function of the cities 
and towns. The Legislative Re­
sealch Committee has reached this 
same conclusion, and a bill on this 
subject has been in the hands of 
the Revisor of Statutes for several 
months. 

Rent Control 
I believe that we should consider 

the question of rent control at this 
session because of the critical emer­
gency which has arisen. In spite 
of the efforts which can and will 
be directed toward the housing 
problem, many thousands of our 
veterans must continue to live in 
rented homes, and we must protect 
them and all of our citizens from 
unreasonable rentals. On June 300, 
by radio broadcast, I appealed to 
all citizens to exercise judgment 
and restraint in regard to raising 
prices, and I am happy to report 
that by and large the people of 
Maine have responded in a sound 
manner to the lifting of price ceil­
ings. 

However, some landlords have 
seen fit to take advantage of the 
la·ck of rent controls and have un­
reasonably increased their rents. In 
many cases this has resulted in 
undue hardships to veterans and 

others. Probably rent controls on 
a National scale will be imposed 
within the next few days, but if 
such controls are not imposed be­
fore the end of this session then I 
urge enactment by you of emer­
gency legislation to deal with the 
situation and to protect veterans 
and other tenants. These people 
are entitled to look to us for pro­
tection if Congress fails to act. 

Other Recommendations 
Measures which I recommend, and 

hope the Legislature will consider 
favorably at this session, include 
the authorization of a State Board 
for Approval and Supervision of 
Education, offering speCIalized train­
ing, especially "on-the-job" train­
ing courses for veterans; and a 
change in the law allowing courses 
of study in our Normal Schools to 
be left to the discretion of the 
State Normal Schools Board and 
to make it possible for our Normal 
Schools to open their doors to vet­
erans for courses of study other 
than those relating to teaching. I 
mention a proposed bill creating 
a fund to establish an Educational 
Surplus Property Pool for the pur­
chase of Federal property for towns, 
cities and various educational in­
stitutions, but make no recommen­
da tion on this bill one way or the 
other. 

At this time there is considerable 
interest in the creation of a new 
department of veterans' affairs, and 
I make the reeomemndation that 
we defer consideration of this ques­
tion and continue on our present 
basis until the next regular session 
of the Legislature. At that time 
our veterans' program and its 
needs will be much clearer. We 
certainly should not set up a new 
department even before a veterans' 
program has been approved by the 
people. 

Individual Benefits 
So far as benefits to individual 

veterans are concerned, your Re­
search Gommittee limited its rec­
ommendations to appropriations to 
the University of Maine and a Vo­
cational Training School. My esti­
mate of this program at the mo­
ment is that at the most it would 
not reach more than twenty to 
twenty-five per cent of the vet­
erans. These recommendations 
s·carcely touch the problem of in­
dividual recognition of each and 
every veteran by the State. It is 
true that no State, even the most 
wealthy, can make an individual 
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award of a financial nature which 
could be regarded as compensation 
for the service rendered by its vet­
erans, but in conformity with past 
practice and precedent, many 
States have already shown, and 
more States most certainly will, 
from time to time, attempt to show 
their appreciation to each of their 
veterans, in a tangible way. I be­
lieve such action is quite appropri­
ate so long as it is within the 
bounds of a reasonable fiscal policy. 
And after all, who should be more 
interested in a sound financial policy 
than the veterans themselves. They 
and their families will constitute 
over fifty per cent of the popula­
tion of Maine, and being the young­
est group, they will be paying taxes 
longer than any other group in the 
State. 

There is, however, a real obliga­
tion on a grateful State to see that 
this individual recognition is given 
in the most beneficial way possible 
both to the individual and to the 
State. 

Insurance 
The most beneficial asset the 

United States Government has pro­
vided our veterans is the opportun­
ity to purchase government insur­
ance. In demobilization camps all 
over the United States, group after 
group was advised of the very real 
value of their government insur­
ance, ,and on several occasions, while 
at camps, I heard officers plead 
with the men being demobilized to 
keep up their government insur­
ance. It is worth far more than 
cash in hand. Also, they may never 
be able again to secure such a bar­
gain. In fact, if they do not con­
tinue or reinstate their government 
insurance, many of them, because 
of physical disability, will never be 
able to secure life insurance from 
any source. Therefore, in an effort 
to help these veterans keep this al­
most priceless asset, I recommend 
that the State commit itself to pay 
on behalf of each and every hon­
orably discharged veteran having 
more than three months' service, 
or who was discharged for service 
incurred physical disability, and 
who so requests, the total sum of 
$130 in three or more yearly in­
stallments on his or her National 
Service Life Insurance. 

According to best government 
estimates seventy-five per cent of 
our Maine veterans have allowed 
their government insurance to 
lapse. On the average, this plan will 
enable each of these veterans to re-

instate and carry at State expense 
$5,000 of his government term in­
surance for a period of three years. 
Likewise, the veteran who is contin­
uing his government insurance 
may have this sum of $130 applied 
on his premiums in three or more 
installments. If, by such action the 
State of Maine can persuade a large 
number of its veterans to renew or 
retain their government insurance 
policies and keep them in force, the 
probability is very great that these 
veterans will have an estate they 
would never otherwise have, and in 
case of death, the insurance would 
provide for their widows and or­
phans. 

In my opinion, after talking with 
Veterans' Administration officials, 
Government agents, World War II 
veterans and World War I veterans, 
this would be the greatest service 
we could render our veterans and 
the State of Maine, and at the 
same time, recognize our obligation 
to each veteran. Surely the wives 
and children of these veterans who 
are wise enough to take advantage 
of this offer would be eternally 
grateful to the citizens of the State 
of Maine. I believe in this insurance 
program. I believe the veterans 
should adopt it for the lasting bene­
fit of themselves and their families. 
It is far preferable to a cash bonus. 
I know that if you elect to offer to 
the veterans the payment of insur­
ance premiums, they will study the 
proposal carefully, and I hope and 
trust, for their benefit and the 
benefit of the State of Maine, that 
the majority of veterans will elect 
to go along with this program. 

Cash Bonus 
On the other hand, there are ob­

viously a large number of veterans 
who want cash. I have consistently 
said to the people of the State of 
Maine and to its veterans, that 
Maine would not fall behind the 
other States in evidencing its grat­
itude to its loyal sons and daugh­
ters who served so faithfully in 
World War II, and that once the 
veterans made clear the program 
they desired, the State of Maine 
would, within its financial limits, 
attempt to meet this program. I am 
convinced from my stUdies of the 
situation, from the reports that have 
come to me, and from my conver­
sation with veterans, that they feel 
the State of Maine should in some 
tangible way show to each veteran 
its gratitude, and that the great 
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majority of veterans believe this 
gratitude should be expressed in the 
form of a cash bonus. It is appar­
ent that our veterans do not feel 
differently on this subject than 
those of neighboring States. The 
Legislatures of New Hampshire, 
Massachusetts, Vermont and Rhode 
Island have already voted cash 
bonuses to their veterans, and it is 
well said that these veterans are no 
different than the veterans of our 
State. Maine paid bonuses to the 
veterans of World War I, and vet­
erans of World War II are entitled 
to no less generous treatment. 

It is abundantly clear from the 
evidence that a cash bonus is the 
desire of many veterans, and I be­
lieve the time has come for us to 
recognize this desire and to fulfill 
it as best we can. 

Despite the fact that some peo­
ple think a cash bonus should not 
be paid, I believe it would be very 
unwise for the State of Maine, in 
attempting to express its apprecia­
tion to its veterans, to say that they 
cannot have cash but must take in­
surance. Consequently, I recommend 
that those who do not wish to take 
advantage of the state's offer to 
make payments for insurance be 
given a $100 cash bonus. In this 
way, we will be offering something 
very valuable and irreplaceable to 
those wise and patient enough to 
take advantage of the offer, but we 
will not be forcing it upon those 
who would rather have a $100 cash 
bonus. After careful study, one 
hundred dollars is, in my opinion, 
the limit to which the State can 
reasonably go in making cash pay­
ments to veterans, considering our 
financial situation and the desir­
ability of carrying out a compre­
hensive veterans' program. 

I have not recommended the 
making of any distinction between 
veterans who served overseas and 
those who served only on this con­
tinent. All veterans were under or­
ders and served where they were 
sent. The individual veteran had no 
choice in the matter. I do recom­
mend that benefits be given only to 
those veterans, honorably discharg­
ed, who served more than three 
months or who were discharged for 
service-incurred physical disability. 

In view of the high wages and 
overtime paid during this war to 
civilians, what civilian can properly 
question the fairness of granting an 
individual award to our veterans. 
Such action on Maine's part would 

put us in line with our neighbor­
ing sister States, New Hampshire 
and Vermont, so that every veteran 
should feel that he has been fairly 
dealt with in comparison with other 
states of comparable wealth. 

Bond Issue 
The overall veterans' program 

which has .iust been outlined, if 
adopted by this Legislature, would 
require the expenditure or the es­
tablishment of reserves in the next 
twelve months' period of approxi­
mately $11,500,000. The sum of 
$500,000 will be required as capital 
expense in the establishment of a 
Vocational Trade School; at least 
one million dollars will be required 
for the enlargement of educational 
facilities for our veterans; and the 
insurance and bonus program, pro­
viding benefits for individual vet­
erans, will cost approximately $10,-
000,000. 

There is now in the postwar re­
serve, which has been earmarked 
for postwar public works projects, 
the sum of $1,940,000. Unless the 
present earmarking of this reserve is 
revoked, it would not be available 
for the above purposes. The un­
appropriated surplus of the general 
fund is approximately $2,750,000. If 
all of this money and the postwar 
reserve were used for veterans' 
legislation, we would still be more 
than $7,000,000 short of our neces­
sary goal and it is most inadvisable 
to use the postwar reserve and the 
unappropriated surplus of the gen­
eral fund for the veterar1S' program. 

In your regular session, this Legis­
lature did not provide sufficient 
funds to enable the Health and 
Welfare Department to carry out 
the obligations imposed upon it by 
statute. Unless the State is to 
refuse new cases and also refuse to 
increase its grants to present re­
cipients to enable them to meet 
increased living costs, approximately 
$500,000 more than the amount 
budgeted therefor will have to be 
made available to this department 
to carry it through the present fiscal 
year. This sum should properly 
come from the unappropriated sur­
plus of the general fund and be 
made available by this Legislature 
at this session, to fulfill its obliga­
tions for the current fiscal year. 
No doubt other demands of a similar 
nature, pressing and urgent, will be 
made on the general fund. Fur­
thermore, the State at all times 
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should have in the unappropriated 
surplus of the general fund at least 
one million dollars as working capi­
tal. If the postwar reserve is used 
for veterans' benefits, it will mean 
the elimination of the Building Pro­
gram, for which it is now earmarked. 
Therefore, the very substantial sum 
required for veterans' legislation can 
only be procured through the issu­
ance of State bonds, and legislation 
will be introduced at this session 
providing for a Constitutional 
Amendment authorizing the raising 
of $11,500,000 through the issuance 
of bonds, proceeds to be earmarked 
and used exclusively for veterans' 
benefits. In accordance with the 
provision of our Constitution, this 
bond issue, if approved by 2/3 vote 
of both houses of this Legislature, 
will be submitted to the people of 
the State next September for their 
consideration, thus enabling them to 
approve or disapprove the state's 
veterans' program which will, of 
course, be contingent upon the 
raising of necessary funds through 
a bond issue. 

Increased Operating Costs 
While the issuance of bonds will 

provide the funds required for the 
immediate demands of our veterans' 
program, such issuance will require 
additional yearly income to provide 
the necessary debt service and to 
amortize the bonds. In addition, 
the vocational training school will 
involve an annual operating expense 
of $200,000, and the University of 
Maine may require, over and above 
the sums granted it from the mill 
tax, an additional yearly income of 
$300,000. The supervision of vet­
erans' "on the job" training by the 
State, if funds are not granted by 
the Federal Government, will call 
for an expenditure of not less than 
$60,000. The continuation of Maine's 
veterans' assistance program, as it 
is now functioning, will require an 
additional yearly expenditure of ap­
proximately $400,000 for aid to 
veterans' dependents and education­
al benefits. Thus the additional 
operating expense required by the 
veterans' program, including the 
amount necessary to amortize a 
bond issue of $11,500,000 over a ten­
year period, will be approximately 
$2,260,00{) annually or a total for the 
ten-year period of $22,600,000. We 
would all be very happy if this 
annual expense chargeable to vet­
erans' benefits could be met without 

the imposition of new taxes, but 
this is not possible. 

In the fiscal year just finished, 
our operating income exceeded 
operating expenses by more than 
$1,000,000, and the State is now in 
excellent financial condition. I am, 
however, informed by our able Com­
missioner of Financ,e, Mr. Mudge, 
who at my request has made a care­
ful analysis of the situation, that 
we will close the fiscal year ending 
June 30, 1947, with an operating de­
ficit of approximately $1,000,000 if 
there is appropriat,ed approximately 
$5{){),OOO for additional salaries and 
wages of State employees, and ap­
proximately $500,000 for the Health 
and Welfare Department, required 
by the increased demands made on 
that department by those entitled 
by law to receive assistance from 
this State. 

The prospect of this deficit will 
come as a surprise to many, but 
not to those members of the legis­
lative committees who have studied 
the field from which these prospects 
arise. It is a most disturbing fact, 
but nonetheless, it is a fact that we 
cannot fail to recognize. This means 
that it is impossible to finance any 
appreciable part of the proposed 
veterans' program out of our pres­
ent operating income. 

If this Legislature, at this session, 
elects to create additional benefits 
for veterans, it must also provide a 
new source of revenue to pay for 
the increased operating expenses 
which will necessarily result. 

This is not the time nor the place 
to discuss further and in greater 
detail the facts that will give rise 
to the operating deficit in the pres­
ent and future fiscal years. Suffice 
it to say that this operating deficit, 
except for the increase in salaries 
to State employees, represents only 
a continuation of the legal obliga­
tions imposed by the laws now in 
effect. 

Tax Problems 
Some new source of revenue must 

be found, if we are to make any 
substantial contribution to the wel­
fare of our veterans. The Consti­
tution of this State provides that 
bills for raising of revenue shall 
originate in the House of Repre­
sentatives, and it is a jealously 
guarded prerogative of the Legisla­
ture, which is truly representative 
of all the people of this State and 
all sections of the State, to de­
termine Maine's tax policy. It 

, 
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would be presumptuous of me to 
attempt to dictate to you on this 
point, or to tell you which source 
of revenue we should select or 
which tax you should impose in or­
der to finance our veterans' pro­
gram. I wish to point out, how­
ever, that the income necessary to 
finance the overall veterans' pro­
gram which I have outlined can be 
obtained ty tl1e imposition of a 
State income tax on individuals, 
wi th ra toes running from 1 % to 4 % , 
or by the imposition of a retail 
sales tax, with food exempt. 

In this connection, I might advise 
you that 23 States have a sales tax, 
32 States have an income tax, and 
14 of these states have both an in­
come tax and a sales tax. The fact 
that Maine has avoided both of 
these forms 'of taxation for so long 
mayor may not be a forbnate 
thing. Clearly, if we had been far­
sighted enough to have had one of 
these forms of taxation operating 
during the war years, as many 
States did. we would not be facing 
the difficuft financial road that now 
lies ahead of the people of Maine. 
Moreover, it would be unnecessary 
now to resort to new taxation to 
finance an adequate veterans' pro­
gram. 

In time of peace, the first obliga­
tion of any government is to keep 
its finances in good order. The gov­
ernment which does not do this 
breaks faith with its people and 
soon brings woe and misery to all 
those under its jurisdiction. 

You are charged bv the State 
Constitution with the duty of oriqi­
nating revenue-raising measures. 
We do not want operating deficits: 
we do not want deficit financing. 
Our obliga tion to our veterans re­
quires us to provide at this session, 
not onlv an overall veterans' pro­
gram, but also the necessarv funds 
to pav for the program. It will not 
be possible for me to approve bills 
calling for expenditure of funds for 
veterans' benefits, unless you also 
enact the tax measures which will 
make such funds available to the 
State. If you elect to approve a 
bond issue, we must provide a 
method for raising funds to pay the 
bonds. 
Pay Increases For state Employees 

Before concluding, I wish to call 
the attention of the Legislature to 
the difficult and acute problem of 
salary and wage adjustment for 
State employees in these days of 
rapidly increasing costs. I men-

tion this subject here, so that if 
the Legislature deems it wise to 
consider this complicated problem 
prior to receiving the recommenda­
tions of the Personnel Board which 
is working on reclassifications, the 
Legislature may do so under the 
usual practice of limiting the busi­
ness of the session to matters cov­
ered in the Governor's message. 
Because, however, I believe the vet­
erans have a clear priority on our 
time and resources at this session, 
I make no specific recommenda­
tions on this subject at this time, 
except to state that I believe this 
problem must be met in the near 
future. Should I have occasion to 
address the next Legislature. and 
no action has been taken prior to 
that time, I shall recommend a 
substantial increase for State em­
ployees, and furthermore, I shall 
ask that this increase be made ef­
fective throuqh the passage of em­
ergency legislation retroactive to 
January 1, 1947, thus giving State 
employees an increase during the 
last half of the fiscal year in which 
we are now operating. 

Conclusion 
It may be said by some that the 

problems which I have outlined to 
yOU can await the regular session 
to be held next January, that in a 
special session there is not time to 
solve the many problems involved in 
an overall veterans' program. 

Unless legislation is enacted at 
this session, sent to the people in 
September, and approved by them, 
our veterans' program must be 
postponed another year - until the 
fall of 1947. We should not ask our 
veterans to wait until that time for 
a solution of their problems. The 
time for action is now. Further de­
lay means the problem will be only 
that much more distressing, and 
between now and the time we do 
act. we will be losing the revenue 
which we must have in order to 
maintain a sound veterans' pro­
gram. 

Fully realiZing the tremendous 
problem which we face, and the 
substantial expenditures I am ask­
ing you to make, I am confident of 
your willingness to meet the prob­
lem, and I am certain that working 
together for the best interests of 
Maine and all of her people, we' 
will, with God's gracious help, reach 
a solution which will forward the 
welfare of this great State. 
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At the conclusion of Governor 
Hildreth's address the Governor 
and suite retired amid the applause 
of the Convention, the audience 
rising. 

The purpose for which the Con­
vention was assembled having been 
accomplished, the Convention was 
dissolved and the Senate retired to 
the Senate Chamber. 

IN THE HOUSE 
The House was called to order by 

the Speaker. 

On motion by Mr. Ward of Mil­
linocket, it was 

ORDERED, that Frank H. Tre­
worgy. Sergeant-at-Arms, be ex­
cused from attendance during this 
special session because of serious 
illness in his family; that J. W. 
Butnam serve as Acting Sergeant­
at-Arms during his absence and 
that Alan C. Pease serve as Acting 
Assistant Sergeant-at-Arms. 

The SPEAKER: Upon adjourn­
ment, the hour of convening to­
morrow morning will be nine 
o'clock, Eastern Standard Time; 
which will be ten o'clock, Daylight 
Saving Time. 

On motion by Mr. Ward of Mil­
linocket, 

Adjourned until 9 :00 o'clock, 
Standard Time, tomorrow morning. 




